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24 March 2020
COVID 19: Memo 2 to Growers
Any information or opinion expressed in this communication is presented in good faith but with the express condition that the Citrus Growers' Association accepts no liability whatsoever for any loss or damage resulting from the use thereof.
Dear Growers

Things change in a day – and the President’s announcement shows the gravity of the situation. From CGA we commend the President, his Cabinet and his advisors for taking this difficult decision. We must now all play our role in making these 21 days’ count.
The full Presidents address is attached.

Obviously the big question is how this will impact on the citrus industry. During the day I will try and find out more information – and please feel free to send me any questions justchad@iafrica.com. 
Who will be allowed to operate:

A circular this morning states that the following businesses and organisations will be allowed to operate during the lockdown. This includes the following (this list is not complete – attached full list):
· Agriculture and food supply related operations, including farming, veterinary services, pest control services and chemical and fertiliser providers

· The ports, road and rail networks will remain open in order to facilitate the import and export of essential products
· Food outlets – retail, wholesale, spaza shops and malls for food and essential products.

CGA is investigating how to demonstrate that the activities are related to food production.
What this means? Agricultural operations can continue. It would be wrong to say it is “business as usual” as we will need to change some of what we do – but operations must continue.
Keep your workers safe: What is critical is that those who are allowed to continue operating do so responsibly. The health and safety of workers is the business owners’ responsibility. 

The Occupational Health and Safety Act requires employers to maintain a safe and healthy working environment, and the COVID-19 outbreak/pandemic obliges employers to manage the risk of contamination in the workplace. 
It is essential that you safeguard your workers as far as possible. Some guidelines developed by Fruit South Africa:

Simple ways to prevent the spread of COVID-19 in your workplace  

A number of measures to help prevent the spread of infections in the workplace, and protect customers, contractors and employees are recommended. 

Employers are advised to start doing these things now, even if COVID-19 has not arrived in the communities where they operate. They can already reduce working days lost due to illness and stop or slow the spread of COVID-19 if it arrives at one of their workplaces.

· Make sure workplaces are clean and hygienic 

· Surfaces (e.g. desks and tables) and objects (e.g. workstations, telephones, keyboards) need to be wiped with disinfectant regularly since contamination on surfaces touched by employees and customers is one of the main ways that COVID-19 spreads. 

· Promote regular and thorough hand-washing by employees, contractors and customers 

· Promote frequent hand-washing with soap and water or hand sanitizer for at least 20 seconds

· Put sanitizing hand rub dispensers in prominent places around the workplace. Make sure these dispensers are regularly refilled. 

· Display posters promoting hand-washing. These can be obtained from public health authorities or from on www.WHO.int. CGA does have examples in SA indigenous languages (email ph@cga.co.za).
· The above can be combined with other communication measures such as offering guidance from occupational health and safety officers, briefings at meetings and information on the intranet to promote hand-washing. 

· Make sure that staff, contractors and customers have access to places where they can wash their hands with soap and water. 

Washing kills the virus on hands and prevents the spread of COVID19.

· Promote good respiratory hygiene in the workplace 

· Encourage everyone to cover their nose and mouth when coughing and sneezing with tissue or flexed/bend of their elbow

· Display posters promoting respiratory hygiene. Combine this with other communication measures such as offering guidance from occupational health and safety officers, briefing at meetings and information on the intranet etc. 

· Ensure that face masks and / or paper tissues are available at your workplaces, for those who develop a runny nose or cough at work, along with closed bins for hygienically disposing of them 

Good respiratory hygiene prevents the spread of COVID-19.

· Advise employees and contractors to consult national travel advice before going on business trips. This will only apply in the absence of travel restrictions.
· Brief your employees, contractors and customers that if COVID-19 starts spreading in your community, anyone with even a mild cough or low-grade fever (37.3 C or more) needs to stay at home. They should also stay home (or work from home) if they have had to take simple medications, such as paracetamol/acetaminophen, ibuprofen or aspirin, which may mask symptoms of infection 

· Keep communicating and promoting the message that people need to stay at home even if they have just mild symptoms of COVID-19.  

· Display posters with this message in your workplaces. Combine this with other communication channels commonly used in your organization or business.  

· Your occupational health services, public health authorities or other partners may have developed campaign materials to promote this message. 

· Make clear to employees that they will be able to count this time off as sick leave.  

Screening: It is important that workers that may be carrying the virus are identified before they enter the workplace. Hand held thermometers are a good aid at identifying those with a fever (one of the first symptoms of COVID 19). Screen workers before entering the packhouse or place of work, and send those with fevers home.
Social Distancing: Where possible ensure that workers are more than two metres apart. Where possible, zone the facilities to prevent people moving though spaces to prevent unnecessarily coming into contact with other workers.
Transport of workers: Growers must do whatever possible to ensure hygienic and safe transport of workers. We will try and get some guidelines and ideas how best to do this.
Please could you share with me justchad@iafrica measures that you may be taking to safeguard your business. I can then share ideas with the wider citrus community.

Situation in Markets: Freshfel have released a further update on the situation in the EU (attached).
Japanese, South Korean and USA pre clearance program: MAFF have advised DALRRD that the JPQ inspectors visit to SA will be postponed to a later date, MAFF has permitted DALRRD to conduct the audits on their behalf, and initiate the program. MAFF have also stated that intensified inspections on product arriving in Japan will be conducted as a result. CGA will communicate as soon as DALRRD have given the go ahead for consignments destined for Japan to be dispatched to port.

Still need confirmation of arrangements with USA and South Korea (for more information contact Mitchell@cga.co.za) 
Request: Please could you send any information on how the COVID 19 restrictions are impacting on your citrus business to justchad@iafrica.co. There are many consequences of the virus that we cannot predict, and may not identify if not alerted to them. In addition, if you have any information on the supply chain, markets or other factors that should be shared with the industry please let me know.

If you do not need to go out – stay at home. 
Staff Cell numbers: Justin Chadwick 083 654 9591; Mitchell Brooke 082 892 9455; John Edmonds 083 232 3161; Paul Hardman 082 880 7933; Deon Joubert 083 675 3785; Robert Miller 084 510 5961; Gloria Weare 084 5125578.
Justin Chadwick



